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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

MR. JONES:  It's 10:34 and the September Board 2 

meeting of the Texas State Affordable Housing Corporation 3 

is now called to order. 4 

William Dietz, Vice Chair? 5 

MR. DIETZ:  Here. 6 

MR. JONES:  Gerry Evenwel, Member? 7 

(No response.) 8 

MR. JONES:  Alex Meade, Member? 9 

(No response.) 10 

MR. JONES:  Jerry Romero, Member? 11 

MR. ROMERO:  Here. 12 

MR. JONES:  And I am here.  We have a quorum. 13 

At this time is there any public comment? 14 

(No response.) 15 

MR. JONES:  Hearing none, at this time, Vice 16 

Chairman Bill Dietz with the Audit Committee report. 17 

MR. DIETZ:  Thank you. 18 

We met in the Audit Committee meeting this 19 

morning prior to the Board meeting.  In Mr. Evenwel's 20 

absence, Mr. Romero joined us for the Audit Committee 21 

meeting, and we reviewed in detail the proposed budget for 22 

2018 and are prepared to recommend that to the Board for 23 

approval. 24 

MR. JONES:  Any further discussion? 25 
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(No response.) 1 

MR. JONES:  Do we talk about this later on in 2 

the agenda? 3 

MR. LONG:  Yes, sir.  Tab item 3 will be 4 

presented. 5 

MR. JONES:  That's fine. 6 

Any comments, any motions from the Board? 7 

(No response.) 8 

MR. JONES:  Any public comment? 9 

(No response.) 10 

MR. JONES:  Do we vote on this? 11 

MR. DIETZ:  I think we formally do it under tab 12 

item 3. 13 

MR. JONES:  So you're formally presenting the 14 

committee report. 15 

MR. DIETZ:  Yes. 16 

MR. JONES:  David Long, president's report. 17 

MR. LONG:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members. 18 

As always, under tab items A through E you have 19 

your program and financial reports.  I always like to let 20 

you know that there's no exceptional items to identify 21 

under the financial reports.  I will note that under tab 22 

items C and D you have the quarterly asset oversight and 23 

compliance reports for our multifamily properties, as well 24 

as our quarterly fundraising report.  Also, at Mr. Jones's 25 
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request, you have an acronym listing for everybody, kind 1 

of added to and changed it so everybody understands when 2 

we throw them out what we're talking about. 3 

I would ask, on one other thing there was a 4 

resolution that we submitted in the paper book.  It was 5 

posted properly on the website, but those of you that got 6 

printed copies, the resolution that we sent out regarding 7 

the signature authorities and ratifying the officers, it 8 

had some footnotes in it that we didn't take out, and that 9 

was a draft version, so each of you has the final version 10 

in front of you and all it does is delete those footnotes 11 

at the bottom of the page.  So there's no major changes to 12 

it, but I did want to make you aware of the fact that 13 

that's the copy that we'll be discussing when we get to 14 

that tab item, and I wanted that on record. 15 

Under the homeownership program, in addition to 16 

the ongoing trainings throughout the month for realtors 17 

and loan officers, Sarah and Joniel attended the Texas 18 

Association of Realtors Expo in Dallas last week, and I 19 

guess last weekend.  They're continuing to see significant 20 

demand for our program and the lenders are very 21 

interested, and I think, just again, I like to always say 22 

that we appreciate the relationship we have Texas 23 

Association of Realtors and all the partners that they 24 

bring to the table. 25 
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Conferences, I did want to make the Board aware 1 

Michael Wilt and I had the chance to attend the kickoff of 2 

the Center for Medicaid Services Innovation Accelerator 3 

Program in Washington, D.C. last month.  Just a little bit 4 

of background on that.  In June we were asked if we would 5 

be a housing partner in this program by staffing Health 6 

and Human Services Commission in the State of Texas.  We 7 

agreed to partner with them, and Health and Human Services 8 

submitted an application to the Center for Medicaid 9 

Services to participate in the national program for our 10 

state.  Texas was one of eight states selected.  The team 11 

members from all of those states were in D.C. for the 12 

kickoff event. 13 

The Innovation Accelerator Program seeks to 14 

better integrate certain Medicaid recipients into 15 

community housing where they can live more independently. 16 

 From now until April, we'll be working with key staff 17 

members of both the Health and Human Services organization 18 

to help them identify Medicaid populations we want to 19 

focus on and to see if there's any better ways we can 20 

assist them in meeting their housing needs.  We're pretty 21 

excited about this opportunity.  They asked us kind of to 22 

join in to show that they had a housing partner involved, 23 

and we're excited to be part of this relationship with 24 

Health and Human Services, and we look forward to working 25 
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with them over the next several months. 1 

Upcoming conferences and continuing our working 2 

relationship with the Texas Homeless Network, Michael and 3 

I will be attending the Texas Homeless Network's annual 4 

conference in Dallas next month. 5 

Before I go any further in introducing our 6 

professionals that are in place, obviously, we are all 7 

still reeling from and very aware of the devastation the 8 

State of Texas incurred with Harvey, and I wanted to give 9 

the Board an update on kind of what actions the 10 

Corporation is either moving towards or has taken, so if I 11 

might just run down a list, Mr. Chairman, and kind of go 12 

over those with you. 13 

We created a Hurricane Harvey Resources page on 14 

our website at TSAHC.org that links to information for 15 

affected individuals, homeowners and multifamily property 16 

owners.  We also checked the status of properties owned or 17 

financed by TSAHC, and I have to report that damage was 18 

relatively light in all those properties. 19 

One ACT home under the Affordable Communities 20 

of Texas program that we own, the home is located in 21 

Baytown, had some roof damage but no flooding.  This home 22 

is under contract with a homebuyer and our local partner 23 

is working to get the repairs completed as soon as 24 

possible so we can continue with the sale of that home. 25 
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Pine Club, an apartment complex in Beaumont, 1 

financed with our bonds as part of the Dalcor transaction, 2 

did not flood but had no running water until this past 3 

Monday, as was the case with much of Beaumont.  Dalcor 4 

sent 236 cases of water to the residents, and local 5 

volunteers also provided food, water and Gatorade over the 6 

Labor Day weekend.  Most of the residents had left and 7 

have now returned home, and Port Arthur Housing have let 8 

us know that they plan to send several families who are in 9 

need of temporary housing to reside in vacant units at the 10 

Pine Club Apartments next week. 11 

Salem Village in Victoria, also a bond 12 

property, had trees down and minor leaks and some damage 13 

to a storage unit and roof.  That damage has either been 14 

repaired or is waiting for the bids from contractors.  15 

They had one building with no power for a couple of weeks 16 

but it had a generator in the meantime and power is now 17 

restored. 18 

Brooks Manor in West Columbia was evacuated and 19 

residents were prevented from returning while flood waters 20 

were on the roads in and out of West Columbia.  Now 21 

residents have returned with no damage being reported. 22 

In all, we're pretty happy that no residents 23 

were permanently displaced and none of our properties were 24 

actually flooded or received extensive damage.  In 25 
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cooperation with our master servicer, Lakeview Loan 1 

Servicing, we sent notice to lenders in our down payment 2 

assistance program letting them know that they would have 3 

an extra 45 days to close any pending loans that were in 4 

the affected areas, and that was done at no charge.  And 5 

we greatly appreciate that coordination with Lakeview Loan 6 

Servicing to make that available to us.  That's a huge 7 

asset benefit for us to afford to our lenders and our 8 

borrowers. 9 

We sent notice to our owners of our bond 10 

financed multifamily properties informing them of IRS 11 

guidelines for using vacant properties as emergency 12 

housing relief for displaced persons.  And one last thing, 13 

as we get ready to send out our grant agreements under the 14 

Texas Foundations Fund, our TFF grant program, for the 15 

second year of their two-year partnership period, we will 16 

add language allowing funds to be used for repair of 17 

damaged homes of extremely low income households that were 18 

located in the disaster areas. 19 

Again, we have not really seen, I think, the 20 

final total needs of what's going to come out of the State 21 

of Texas in terms of demand, and we stand ready to help 22 

where we can, but these are the actions we've taken to 23 

date, and I just wanted you to be aware of that, Mr. 24 

Chairman.  25 
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MR. JONES:  I think it's appropriate -- correct 1 

me if I'm wrong -- to have your comments regarding what 2 

TSAHC has done regarding this disaster area, and reflected 3 

in our printed minutes. 4 

I was wondering about, remember the home for 5 

the veteran in the Friendswood/Pearland area that was low 6 

lying?  Would we know anything about that because that 7 

area flooded, the old part of Pearland and Friendswood?  8 

Would we know anything about that? 9 

MR. LONG:  I'll let David give you an update on 10 

that. 11 

MR. DANENFELZER:  The home in question was 12 

donated to Mr. Cummings.  He's a veteran, fully disabled 13 

veteran that we donated, I believe, back in 2015.  His 14 

home actually did not flood at all.  We've been in 15 

communication with him since the floods.  He did move out 16 

of the home for a few days because of flooding and his 17 

disability, but he's back home living there and everything 18 

is in good shape. 19 

MR. JONES:  Because of flooding where? 20 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Well, he was worried about 21 

the flooding because of his need for certain medical care, 22 

and he left out of the home during the hurricane, 23 

evacuated. 24 

MR. JONES:  But he came back. 25 
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MR. DANENFELZER:  He came back and there was no 1 

flooding or damage in his neighborhood. 2 

MR. JONES:  Because I know about that area. 3 

MR. DANENFELZER:  And we were very nervous 4 

about that home in particular. 5 

MR. JONES:  Thank you, David. 6 

MR. LONG:  And with that, Mr. Chairman, I'll 7 

conclude my remarks.  I always like to make note of our 8 

professionals that are in the audience.  Obviously, Karen 9 

Kennard is here, with Greenberg Traurig; she serves as our 10 

general counsel in Greenberg Traurig's offices here in 11 

Austin.  I'd also like to mention that Mr. Bill Gehrig, 12 

who is with Greenberg Traurig, is also here today.  So we 13 

have a lot of legal counsel if you have any questions. 14 

Tim Nelson and Claire Merritt from Hilltop 15 

Securities, our financial advisor firm, are here.  Clint 16 

Thomas is in town, he's with Lakeview Loan Servicing.  And 17 

obviously Chris Spelbring is here as well, and he is with 18 

Raymond James, our underwriter. 19 

With that, the only thing I always like to 20 

mention, Mr. Chairman, is our next tentatively scheduled 21 

Board meeting is for October 12, the second Thursday of 22 

the month.  And with that, I'll conclude unless you have 23 

any questions. 24 

MR. JONES:  Any public comment regarding our 25 
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president's report? 1 

(No response.) 2 

MR. JONES:  Okay.  Thank you, David. 3 

Tab item 1:  Presentation, discussion and 4 

possible approval of the Board meeting held on August 4, 5 

2017.  I'll take comments or a motion. 6 

MR. ROMERO:  I move to approve the minutes. 7 

MR. JONES:  Moved to approve. 8 

MR. DIETZ:  Second. 9 

MR. JONES:  And second.  Any other discussion? 10 

(No response.) 11 

MR. JONES:  Hearing none, any public comment? 12 

(No response.) 13 

MR. JONES:  All in favor of approval say aye. 14 

(A chorus of ayes.) 15 

MR. JONES:  It passes. 16 

Item 2:  Presentation, discussion and possible 17 

approval of a resolution authorizing the issuance of Texas 18 

State Affordable Housing Corporation multifamily housing 19 

revenue bonds, involving the Palladium Glenn Heights 20 

Apartments, Series 2017, a trust indenture, a loan 21 

agreement, a bond purchase agreement, an asset, oversight, 22 

compliance and security agreement, a regulatory agreement, 23 

a preliminary official statement and a final official 24 

statement; authorizing the execution of documents and 25 
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instruments necessary or convenient to carry out the 1 

issuance of the bonds and other provisions in connection 2 

thereof. 3 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Good morning.  David 4 

Danenfelzer, senior director. 5 

The Palladium Glenn Heights project is 6 

something we've been working on for quite a while.  As the 7 

writeup explains, we did originally look at this project 8 

sometime ago, and we did updates to the resolution back in 9 

April of this year.  We're now ready to close.  We are 10 

awaiting Bond Review Board approval, which is actually 11 

contingent on your approval. 12 

And the project is looking really good.  We've 13 

had some changes in the total structure as far as some of 14 

the parties.  The original bond purchaser was taken out of 15 

the deal and has been replaced as a private or negotiated 16 

placement through RBC Capital Markets, but staff is really 17 

happy with the way the development team has really pulled 18 

together and gotten all the documents ready very quickly. 19 

 And we're essentially ready to close, just waiting on BRB 20 

approval and then the attorney general's approval. 21 

I'll note that we did hold hearings for the 22 

project over the last several months.  The local hearing 23 

that was held in Glenn Heights did have some public 24 

comment, which is noted in my writeup there.  We also 25 
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received, through communications with the Texas Department 1 

of Housing, a letter from Red Oak ISD, but in particular 2 

Red Oak ISD had noted that they had failed to get a bond 3 

election passed for expanding schools, and while we're 4 

sympathetic to that, we know that this area is growing 5 

rapidly.  The City of Glenn Heights has voted not only to 6 

approve this deal and support it, but they've formed a 7 

housing finance corporation to act as the general partner 8 

in the transaction, so we know the city really wants this 9 

property to come online.  They're in high need of 10 

workforce housing in particular, and this project will 11 

fulfill some of that. 12 

Other than that, I'll leave it up to questions. 13 

MR. JONES:  When I looked at public benefit on 14 

page 1, they are included in state and federal disaster 15 

declarations, and that's based on tornadoes back in 2015. 16 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Yes. 17 

MR. JONES:  More than a hundred homes destroyed 18 

or damaged, according to FEMA.  Community leaders have 19 

been supportive, and I'm assuming when you say community 20 

leaders, you're talking elected officials as opposed to 21 

other community groups. 22 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Well, I've been talking about 23 

that but we do know that there's been other outreach of 24 

support through churches and other organizations in the 25 
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area that support the transaction. 1 

MR. JONES:  Okay.  And then as you mentioned, 2 

the housing finance corporation is the general partner. 3 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Yes, sir. 4 

MR. JONES:  When I looked at the next page 5 

under market conditions, 257 residents in 1970.  That was 6 

the total amount of residents in that Glenn Heights area? 7 

MR. DANENFELZER:  According to the 1970 census, 8 

yes. 9 

MR. JONES:  And now there's over 11,456 people 10 

in 2010. 11 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Yes.  And the current 12 

estimate by the census actually places it around 15,000, a 13 

little more than 15,000, so even within the last seven 14 

years there's been almost a 50 percent increase in the 15 

total number of residents. 16 

MR. JONES:  So we know the area is growing. 17 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Yes, sir. 18 

MR. JONES:  The population -- and I'm leading 19 

up to a statement here -- the population has been strong 20 

since 2000, the prices went from $105,300, that's for a 21 

home, in 2000 to a peak in 2007, seven years later, to 22 

about $213,000.  Now, they're saying due to high 23 

foreclosure activity to today, it's fallen but the peak is 24 

still $165,000 which is still a plus-plus, over $60,000 25 
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more per household. 1 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Correct.  2 

MR. JONES:  They say the median rental rates to 3 

reach $1,175 as compared to the county median of $895.  So 4 

what I'm seeing here -- and I wouldn't call it 5 

gentrification -- I see a budding bedroom community that 6 

is affluent or trying to maintain affluency and all.  So 7 

when I go down and read that there are no other affordable 8 

rental properties, only three properties within ten miles 9 

of the site, and I look at the number of people affected 10 

by this project, if you assume a family of four per 11 

apartment, that's about 1,284 people out of 12,000, so 12 

that's less than 10 percent. 13 

Which brings me to the last page of the public 14 

comment.  A former police officer and his wife said that 15 

low income apartments bring crime, based on his experience 16 

as a police officer.  I guess saying all people who need 17 

affordable housing basically are criminals -- that's a 18 

pretty tough statement.  How did you respond to that? 19 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Well, pursuant to the rules 20 

of the IRS and state law, I'm not allowed to really 21 

respond or answer questions during a TEFRA.  I do know 22 

that the developer representative was on hand, there was 23 

some discussion after the hearing itself, but for the most 24 

part, we are there simply to take comment, whether it's 25 
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positive or negative, put it on the record, and then share 1 

that information with you so you know what the public 2 

feedback has been on these transactions.  There's no real 3 

reason for me to engage during a public hearing. 4 

MR. JONES:  Not necessarily the public hearing, 5 

but in terms of moving this forward.  But I agree, it's a 6 

minimum, it's only one person out of 15,000 people. 7 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Absolutely.  Right. 8 

MR. JONES:  The second part is the school 9 

district said that they defeated the bond, they didn't 10 

want a bigger school, which they're trying to say we don't 11 

have room for this influx of children involved. 12 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Right. 13 

MR. JONES:  It is my opinion that we're not  14 

responsible for communities that don't want affordable 15 

housing, but I think what you have added to the reason for 16 

us moving forward and participating, I don't know if 17 

there's any negatives or downsides on the school district, 18 

however, you have so many city people on board that want 19 

this, so it really becomes a non-factor.  Is that what  20 

you're saying?  The fact that they said, well, where are 21 

we going to put the kids if they come, and et cetera, et 22 

cetera.  That's a non-factor for us, there's no negatives 23 

for us moving forward and participating because the 24 

elected and municipal and all the officials said we want 25 
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this done, we're participating in it. 1 

So why were we the ones that took the public 2 

comment, just because of our involvement? 3 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Because the bonds themselves 4 

are authorized by the Federal Government for the state to 5 

issue or allow us to have access to them, that is why 6 

we're required.  The TEFRA law was passed in 1986 and 7 

since then any type of federal funding that goes into a 8 

community like with the bonds is required to have these 9 

hearings. 10 

MR. JONES:  So we're the only federal 11 

participatory part? 12 

MR. LONG:  We're the issuer of the bonds and so 13 

we're held accountable to hold the public hearing. 14 

MR. JONES:  So we're the only ones that did 15 

hold a hearing? 16 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Correct. 17 

MR. JONES:  In compliance. 18 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Right.  The other financing 19 

partner with the housing tax credits for 4 percent, they 20 

have their own public process for accepting comment, but 21 

they don't have a local hearing for that, but the bonds do 22 

require that we have a hearing. 23 

MR. JONES:  It's going to be interesting to see 24 

what the school district does or what the people do.  The 25 
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city evidently doesn't care about that issue. 1 

MR. DANENFELZER:  I think the city probably 2 

cares about it, but at the same time, they need to build 3 

the political support, probably, to get those schools to 4 

expand, because the cities are growing regardless of what 5 

the school district says in that letter.  In fact, the 6 

school district in the letter clearly stated:  the 7 

community is growing very rapidly and we need more schools 8 

and we're not evading that issue. 9 

MR. JONES:  Any other questions or comments? 10 

MR. ROMERO:  What's the average rent for the 11 

project?  I saw the rents in there but I just wondered 12 

what the average is.  And I only ask because of all the 13 

comments regarding the rents and the prices of homes and 14 

so forth, and that particular census tract, I'm assuming 15 

that's the census tract where the project is going to go 16 

in? 17 

MR. JONES:  Between $895 and that $1,175. 18 

MR. ROMERO:  The county was $895, the census 19 

tract was $1,100, but yet the average median priced home 20 

is only $86,000. 21 

MR. JONES:  So where are we in the pricing? 22 

MR. DANENFELZER:  So I don't have the average 23 

right in front of me but I do have the range.  There are 24 

one-bedroom units that go as low as $382 per unit, and 25 
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then three-bedroom units that go as low as $521.  The 1 

project does include about 18 market rate units and so 2 

they match fairly closely with the numbers for market rate 3 

there, but the majority of units will range between $795 4 

to $1,000, so they are below, and those are capped at 60 5 

percent area median income rents. 6 

MR. ROMERO:  Which is important when you look 7 

at the total percentage rents to our cost burden in that 8 

particular census tract. 9 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Particularly, yes, it's 10 

really important.  The fact that this development also has 11 

a significant number of units at 30 percent of area median 12 

income is really helpful because we know that then that 13 

really relieves a lot of stress on projects that 14 

particularly serve the elderly and persons with 15 

disabilities.  It allows them to have access to those 16 

units even if they are on SSDI and have minimal public 17 

support. 18 

MR. ROMERO:  I'll move to approve. 19 

MR. JONES:  Moved to approve. 20 

MR. DIETZ:  Second. 21 

MR. JONES:  It's been moved and seconded.  Is 22 

there any public comment on tab item number 2? 23 

(No response.) 24 

MR. JONES:  Hearing none, all in favor of 25 
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approval signify by saying aye. 1 

(A chorus of ayes.) 2 

MR. JONES:  Approved unanimously. 3 

Item number 3:  Presentation, discussion and 4 

possible approval of the fiscal year 2018 operating 5 

budget. 6 

Thank you, Mr. Danenfelzer. 7 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Thank you. 8 

MR. DIETZ:  And so, as I mentioned earlier, the 9 

Audit Committee met prior to this Board meeting, and to 10 

review the 2018 operating budget, I think we have Melinda 11 

Smith. 12 

MS. SMITH:  Melinda Smith.  I'm the chief 13 

financial officer. 14 

As Mr. Dietz said, we presented the operating 15 

budget, and I'd be glad to go over any detail that you 16 

would like, Mr. Chair, if that's what you prefer. 17 

MR. JONES:  What's the Board's pleasure? 18 

MR. DIETZ:  And I'll just restate that in the 19 

Audit Committee meeting earlier we did review it in 20 

detail, didn't find anything troublesome, and recommend it 21 

to the full Board for approval.  I might suggest that we 22 

just look at the big picture without going into all the 23 

details, unless there are any specific questions. 24 

MR. JONES:  When I look at the report, the big 25 
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picture, the Corporation had $118 million in total assets, 1 

down $34 million, and then I see the $34 million again, 2 

liabilities equal $90-, down $34 million, and that $34- 3 

represents what? 4 

MS. SMITH:  Are you looking at the financial 5 

statements? 6 

MR. JONES:  On page 2. 7 

MR. ROMERO:  Are you at tab number 3? 8 

MR. LONG:  I think you're looking at the actual 9 

financial report, not the budget. 10 

MR. JONES:  That's not related to this? 11 

MR. LONG:  Melinda, he's in the wrong item. 12 

MR. JONES:  It was in the minutes of the Audit 13 

Committee meeting, and I thought it was appropriate 14 

because we are talking about the Audit Committee report 15 

right now. 16 

MS. SMITH:  Oh, okay.  And so what is your 17 

question about that?  I'm sorry. 18 

MR. JONES:  I see $34 million down in 19 

liabilities.  You see the line there?  It says:  Ms. 20 

Jansen noted the Corporation had $118 million in total 21 

assets, down $34 million from the previous year. 22 

MS. SMITH:  That was last year's. 23 

MR. DIETZ:  That's the minutes from the 24 

previous meeting.  You're looking at the minutes. 25 
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MR. JONES:  Well, this is what I got in the 1 

mail. 2 

MR. LONG:  That is.  We looked at the minutes, 3 

we had to vote on the minutes of last year's meeting, and 4 

then we're having the discussion today on the new budget. 5 

 So go to the next tab item in your book, that's the 6 

budget for this year, that's what we're discussing. 7 

MS. SMITH:  But in answer to your question, the 8 

reason it dropped so significantly was because we don't 9 

issue bonds anymore and our bonds are paying off, and when 10 

they pay off, the assets related to them also disappear, 11 

and so it makes it look like -- well, they are, our assets 12 

are dropping, but that's related just simply to the bond 13 

program that we're no longer doing. 14 

MR. LONG:  Good clarification.  Thank you. 15 

MR. JONES:  Thank you. 16 

MS. SMITH:  Our overall budget that we were 17 

proposing is $15 million in revenue and $14 million in 18 

expenditures, so an overall net bottom line of $1,041,000. 19 

 And the really big change that was noted in the Audit 20 

Committee meeting was the difference in the TBA program 21 

and the loan compliance program, the volume has increased 22 

so significantly that the related income has also 23 

increased significantly, and that's why we're able to show 24 

that profit at the bottom line. 25 
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Other than that, there really weren't any other 1 

significant changes between the years. 2 

MR. ROMERO:  I was fine with it. 3 

MR. JONES:  I know you were; I'm not even 4 

asking you. 5 

We'll open the floor for a motion. 6 

MR. ROMERO:  I'll move to approve the proposed 7 

operating budget. 8 

MR. JONES:  Moved to approve.  Is there a 9 

second? 10 

MR. DIETZ:  Second. 11 

MR. JONES:  Moved and seconded.  Any further 12 

discussion from the Board? 13 

(No response.) 14 

MR. JONES:  If none, any comments from the 15 

public? 16 

(No response.) 17 

MR. JONES:  Hearing none, all in favor of 18 

approving item 3 signify by saying aye. 19 

(A chorus of ayes.) 20 

MS. SMITH:  Thank you. 21 

MR. JONES:  Thank you. 22 

Item 4:  Presentation, discussion and possible 23 

approval of a revolving construction line of credit to 24 

Builders of Hope CDC in the amount of $500,000. 25 
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MR. DANENFELZER:  Good morning, again.  David 1 

Danenfelzer. 2 

So before you we have a loan request from 3 

Builders of Hope Community Development Corporation.  4 

Builders of Hope has been one of our local partners under 5 

the ACT Program for a number of years.  Particularly with 6 

our involvement with them, they are building out a number 7 

of lots and units that we purchased through the 8 

Neighborhood Stabilization Program back in 2010 in the 9 

Dallas area.  Builders of Hope has had a line of credit 10 

with the Corporation since 2013.  This would be 11 

essentially the second renewal.  We renewed it previously 12 

in 2015, and expanded the line of credit at that time.  13 

The original line of credit was $250,000 and we expanded 14 

it to $500,000 in 2015. 15 

Builders of Hope has been a really good partner 16 

of ours for this time period.  Not only have they built 17 

out a number of home through the NSP program, which is, to 18 

say shortly, a very difficult process, they've also been 19 

one of our key partners in the Dallas Metro region with 20 

the ACT veteran initiative, built a number of homes, and 21 

also were in charge of the very first home donation that 22 

we conducted in the Dallas area. 23 

One of the things that staff did, though, look 24 

at is over the last year and a half, Builders of Hope have 25 
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gone through two transitions with leadership.  Norman 1 

Henry, who was the longtime president of the corporation, 2 

retired at the end of 2015, and through 2016 and into 2017 3 

the interim director, while he had several years 4 

experience with the corporation, did a great job of 5 

raising new lines of capital for Builders of Hope and also 6 

building many new homes for Builders of Hope, but they did 7 

fail to kind of execute on the back-end and sell those 8 

homes, and so their financial statements, as well as other 9 

risks that they took during this time period, really gave 10 

the Loan Committee in particular a significant amount of 11 

concern about how they will turn things around. 12 

We do know that in the last six months they've 13 

had a new permanent president of the corporation, David 14 

Campbell.  He has worked in nonprofit and for-profit 15 

business for a number of years and has a number of good 16 

connections in the community of Dallas, and he seems to be 17 

turning things around.  Since he's come on board, they've 18 

not constructed any new homes but have continued to 19 

increase sales of existing homes that they had in their 20 

pipeline, and we are seeing some significant turnaround 21 

even on the portfolio that we work with them on. 22 

Because of those concerns and the financial 23 

risk, the staff brought this to the Loan Committee 24 

yesterday in a lower requested amount.  Instead of the one 25 
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million requested, we believe and felt comfortable 1 

extending the $500,000 line of credit that we have with 2 

them.  And after a good discussion, the Loan Committee did 3 

actually look back, though, at the interest rate 4 

calculation and we are adding, based on the Loan 5 

Committee's recommendation and vote yesterday, a half 6 

percentage point because of the additional risk 7 

calculation that we looked at yesterday.  So the interest 8 

rate there noted in the recommendation on page 2 would be 9 

5.5 percent, not 5 percent. 10 

Other than that, I'll leave it up to questions 11 

from the Board. 12 

MR. ROMERO:  So we participate in the Loan 13 

Committee, I represent the Board on the Loan Committee 14 

itself, we had a really good discussion on this particular 15 

request.  In essence, we're just basically renewing and 16 

extending it for an additional two years but we are 17 

charging an additional 50 basis points on the interest 18 

rate. 19 

MR. JONES:  Mr. Dietz? 20 

MR. DIETZ:  No. 21 

MR. JONES:  Okay.  I do have a question.  They 22 

asked for a million. 23 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Yes, sir. 24 

MR. JONES:  You recommend $500,000 for reasons 25 
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of turnover in staff and all of those.  Normally they do 1 

$500,000.  If they had have asked for $500,000, then you 2 

would have said yes on that after review? 3 

MR. JONES:  So you would have kept it at 4 

$500,000 which it's been for a little bit.  Right? 5 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Yes.  So first, if they would 6 

have simply said we want to renew the line of credit as 7 

is, I do think staff would have probably recommended a 8 

slight increase in the interest rate.  And a lot of that 9 

is based on the fact of the way we calculate interest 10 

rates, we look at a base rate of what our typical 11 

borrowing costs are, add to it 2-1/2 percent, and then we 12 

add risk factors. 13 

MR. JONES:  So of the last $500,000, how much 14 

did they use, all of it? 15 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Since 2013, I do know that 16 

they've used over $800,000 to build and construct homes.  17 

They've used most of the $500,000; I think they've rotated 18 

it once during that time period.  We've been very happy 19 

with their construction product, the execution on the 20 

front-end. 21 

MR. JONES:  And their repayment? 22 

MR. DANENFELZER:  The good thing is when they 23 

sell a home, we get repaid 100 percent, so the big thing 24 

has just been that execution of there's been a number of 25 
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homes the last year that stayed on the line of credit for 1 

quite a long time because they were not executing on 2 

sales.  But we've seen significant turnaround in the last 3 

six months since the new leadership has come on board, and 4 

we think that's a real positive trend.  We know that, 5 

again, there's some economic issues or concerns about 6 

their financials because of that period of difficulty, but 7 

we think they're starting to turn it around and we're 8 

positive on the future for them. 9 

MR. JONES:  So what do they have against the 10 

line now? 11 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Currently it's around 200 and 12 

some thousand dollars.  They have two properties on the 13 

line of credit at this time.  And generally, the line of 14 

credit is restricted to three homes at a time.  Their 15 

typical cost for construction right now are running around 16 

$140,000 a unit, but they do also receive construction 17 

subsidies from the City of Dallas and they have other 18 

lines of credit with local banks in the Dallas area. 19 

MR. JONES:  So the renewal of the $500,000 at 20 

half -- 21 

MR. LONG:  Fifty basis points. 22 

MR. JONES:   -- moved up means they still only 23 

have $300,000 available. 24 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Well, right now they would 25 
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still only have $300,000, but the two homes they have 1 

currently are under contract.  We anticipate those to 2 

sell. 3 

MR. JONES:  So what you're doing is keeping 4 

that as the ceiling, $500,000. 5 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Correct. 6 

MR. JONES:  It doesn't give them a new 7 

$500,000. 8 

MR. DANENFELZER:  No, it doesn't give them a 9 

new $500,000.  These just are rotating lines. 10 

MR. JONES:  Understood. 11 

MR. DANENFELZER:  So they can only add three 12 

properties and use $500,000 for those three, and then once 13 

they sell, repay it, and then we can re-lend that money. 14 

MR. JONES:  So the question is do you give them 15 

an option to increase as the program moves along, or do 16 

they have to wait?  You usually do this every two years.  17 

Right?  Do they have to wait another two years, is there 18 

an option? 19 

MR. DANENFELZER:  We've had other borrowers 20 

come back middle of their loan terms.  We do a two-year 21 

term on all these construction loans.  We've had others 22 

come back and when staff feels it's really probably 23 

warranted, we would bring this back to the Board and say: 24 

 Look, they've done great this last year, we really think 25 
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we need to give them some more credit so that they can 1 

build more homes and increase production. 2 

MR. JONES:  So sort of like an unwritten 3 

option. 4 

MR. DANENFELZER:  It's an unwritten option.  5 

They can always reapply.  The thing is we like to lock in 6 

people for two years and get that production going.  If we 7 

see high demand, we can always bring it back.  It does 8 

cost, though, because we have to redo our loan documents 9 

and we'd have to charge an additional. 10 

MR. JONES:  But it also helps their planning 11 

knowing they've got it for two years. 12 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Right. 13 

MR. JONES:  Finally, then, if they need a 14 

million, we've left it at five-, and we've increased the 15 

interest rate for repayment, does that help them or hurt 16 

them? 17 

MR. DANENFELZER:  We're not too worried about 18 

it.  They do have three other lines of credit with local 19 

banks, in particular, Inwood Bank in the Dallas area, they 20 

have a million dollar line of credit with them, and 21 

they've used the Inwood line of credit on two other homes 22 

in our subdivision in Dallas that we work with them on.  23 

And so we know they have access to other capital, we know 24 

that they've been, again, cleaning up those other lines of 25 
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credit, as well as ours, over the last several months, and 1 

so we're hopeful that they're going to continue those 2 

other lines of credit so they can continue to build. 3 

Last year they built 16 homes but they had very 4 

few home sales, just in the last six months they've sold a 5 

number of homes, and so we are really confident that they 6 

can maintain probably a ten-unit or more construction line 7 

over the next couple of years.  And if they do, we know 8 

that if we can revolve it twice every year in the 9 

subdivision we have, that's six homes, if we can do it 10 

more, it could be nine or ten homes a year just on our 11 

line of credit that they can do. 12 

MR. JONES:  I might ask for a million, hoping 13 

to get five- myself. 14 

MR. DANENFELZER:  You know, fundraisers always 15 

say ask for twice as much as you need and hope you get 16 

half. 17 

MR. JONES:  That's right. 18 

MR. ROMERO:  I think it's important to note 19 

that even with the 50 basis points increase on the 20 

interest rate, our terms are more favorable than the 21 

banks.  That's why they like to come basically bank with 22 

us. 23 

MR. JONES:  Any other questions or comments on 24 

this item number 4? 25 
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(No response.) 1 

MR. JONES:  I'll entertain a motion. 2 

MR. ROMERO:  I move to approve. 3 

MR. JONES:  The official designated move to 4 

approver says he moves to approve. 5 

MR. DIETZ:  The official designated seconder 6 

seconds. 7 

(General laughter.) 8 

MR. JONES:  Any other discussion from the 9 

Board? 10 

(No response.) 11 

MR. JONES:  Any public comment on tab item 12 

number 4? 13 

(No response.) 14 

MR. JONES:  Hearing none, all in favor say aye. 15 

(A chorus of ayes.) 16 

MR. JONES:  It's approved.  Thank you, sir. 17 

MR. DANENFELZER:  Thank you. 18 

MR. JONES:  I request the Board to allow me to 19 

move tab item 5 to the end and move 6 up, so I guess, do 20 

we call 6, 5 or do we just move it up as 6?  Just move it 21 

up, it becomes 5?  No, stays 6 but it's just moved up.  22 

Thank you, Counselor.  And then we'll take up tab item 5. 23 

Tab item 6: Presentation and discussion of 24 

updates to the Texas State Affordable Housing Corporation 25 
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2014-2018 strategic plan. 1 

MS. BAYLESS:  Mr. Chairman and members, I'm Liz 2 

Bayless, executive vice president. 3 

As we have ended one fiscal year and begun 4 

another, I would like to provide an update on the progress 5 

we made toward achieving our goals in the strategic plan 6 

last year, and the new targets that we have set for the 7 

coming year.  You have a copy of the entire strategic plan 8 

in front of you.  It is a rather lengthy and detailed 9 

document, so instead of going over it line by line, I will 10 

be going over the high level summary that's behind tab 6 11 

in your board book. 12 

Before I begin, let me say that we have been 13 

working with this same strategic plan since 2014, that is 14 

the four overarching goals have been the same, though the 15 

tactics and targets change annually.  We had planned that 16 

fiscal year 2017, the one that just ended, would be the 17 

last year before we started over with a clean slate to 18 

create a new strategic plan, however, since we are in the 19 

midst of a change in the executive vice president 20 

position, David and I decided that it would be prudent to 21 

operate with this version of the plan for one more year. 22 

So to get started, as you probably remember, 23 

TSAHC's strategic plan is organized around four goals that 24 

combined ensure that TSAHC will accomplish its mission.  25 
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For each of the four main goals, very specific strategies, 1 

tactics and targets are developed.  The targets are 2 

reviewed quarterly and revised as needed, but at least 3 

annually. 4 

So goal one is to establish, manage and expand 5 

effective programs to serve the housing needs of low 6 

income Texans and other underserved populations.  Some of 7 

the key accomplishments in 2017 were, first and foremost, 8 

with our homeownership programs.  Halfway through the last 9 

fiscal year, we changed our master servicer from U.S. Bank 10 

to Lakeview, which allowed us to improve our guidelines 11 

and pricing for the down payment assistance and mortgage 12 

credit certificate programs.  This was a huge undertaking 13 

that involved not only the homeownership team of Joniel, 14 

Sarah, Tim, Delia and now Lori, but the entire accounting 15 

and marketing staffs as well. 16 

The changes proved so popular with lenders that 17 

our volume began to grow rapidly.  Whereas, in past years 18 

we would close between $200 million and $250 million in 19 

loans the whole year, as you can see from the report in 20 

your board book, just since launching with Lakeview in 21 

April, we have closed almost $400 million. 22 

This success is not without its challenges.  23 

The additional workload has led the homeownership team to 24 

look for operational efficiencies anywhere they can find 25 
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them.  For example, they used to conduct lender training 1 

by live webinar every two weeks.  Now they have recorded 2 

that training and posted it on our website where it has 3 

been viewed over 2,500 times.  That is accompanied by a 4 

webinar for consumers that has been viewed over 2,000 5 

times.  Also, the team launched a train the trainer 6 

initiative whereby they equip mortgage loan officers and 7 

others with prepared slides and scripts so that that 8 

person can teach others about our programs.  Still, the 9 

workload on this team and the accounting staff is quite 10 

heavy these days, and I want to be sure to emphasize that 11 

we all are appreciative and grateful for their hard work. 12 

Also, under goal one, homebuyer education, 13 

Sarah Ellinor did her usual fine job and successfully 14 

managed two TSHEP sessions in the past year, all fully 15 

subscribed and all getting rave reviews from attendees.  16 

Next year we'll be looking at ways to expand the reach of 17 

our homebuyer and financial education activities, so stay 18 

tuned for more on that topic in the coming months. 19 

The Texas Foundations Fund, this year we moved 20 

to a matching grant structure for TFF which required 21 

considerable up-front work, mostly by Katie.  We are quite 22 

pleased with the results since we were able to name 25 23 

nonprofits as TFF partners, and through them we deployed 24 

over $300,000 to perform critical repair of single family 25 



 
 

 
 ON THE RECORD REPORTING 
 (512) 450-0342 

38

homes, and provide supportive services for persons with 1 

disabilities across Texas.  All TFF monies, as you know, 2 

serve extremely low income individuals and families. 3 

Our single family rental program provides homes 4 

to low income families, homes that are located in moderate 5 

income census tracts, enabling our tenants to live in 6 

better neighborhoods than they otherwise could afford.  7 

James and Celina added five homes to the portfolio this 8 

year and we sold two, leaving us with 19 total rental 9 

units.  James and Celina also manage the 15-unit apartment 10 

complex we own here in Austin, Rollins Martin.  I want to 11 

commend them for the work they do managing all these 12 

rental properties, including tax credit compliance, tenant 13 

screening, rent collection, lease renewals and repairs and 14 

maintenance by Jesse. 15 

And while I'm talking about James and Celina, 16 

they also completed 30 site visits this fiscal year, 17 

covering all of the TSAHC financed multifamily properties 18 

around the state. 19 

And finally, the development finance team had 20 

strong interest in both bonds and loans, and Dave and Jo 21 

closed four new loans totaling $3.8 million, and two new 22 

bond transactions totaling about $20 million. 23 

Moving on to goal two which is to ensure the 24 

Corporation's financial sustainability.  We regularly 25 
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review the rates and fees for our homeownership bond and 1 

loan programs and adjust as needed to remain competitive, 2 

while covering or exceeding our costs.  We met most of our 3 

fundraising goals, including a $750,000 low interest loan 4 

and $75,000 grant from Texas Capital Bank.  Kudos to 5 

Janie, Katie and Dave. 6 

We completed interior rehabs of three more 7 

units at Rollins Martin Apartments, bringing the total of 8 

rehabbed units to six.  This improves the value of our 9 

asset and also enables us to receive higher rents on those 10 

units. 11 

And thanks to Celina and James, in our single 12 

family rental program we maintain very low vacancies, high 13 

tenant retention rates, and fast turn times when tenants 14 

do vacate. 15 

Melinda and her team are really the unsung 16 

heroes on this goal, however.  They create our budgets and 17 

manage expenses, they invest wisely, and they track 18 

everything scrupulously, resulting in perfect audits every 19 

time. 20 

Our third goal is to implement marketing, 21 

communications and outreach strategies to increase 22 

awareness and promotion of the Corporation and its 23 

programs.  Key accomplishments here, well, as you 24 

remember, we had the legislative session this year.  25 
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Michael and David met with every member of the relevant 1 

House and Senate committees.  It turned out to be a pretty 2 

quiet session for TSAHC with no negative legislation 3 

filed. 4 

Our online marketing continues to improve with 5 

a full schedule of social media posts, newsletters and 6 

blogs, and the team constantly tweaks the website to 7 

optimize our Google search presence. 8 

And finally, the homeownership team continued a 9 

very busy schedule of marketing activities, conducting 43 10 

lender, realtor and trade association events around the 11 

state. 12 

And I also should mention this year we 13 

rebranded the direct lending program as the Texas Housing 14 

Impact Fund so that it's easier to explain to potential 15 

funders. 16 

And our final goal is to ensure effective 17 

direction and control of the Corporation.  We received a 18 

clean financial audit again, we added a position to our 19 

homeownership team, we held nine Board meetings, ten staff 20 

meetings and four directors meetings.  We also formally 21 

recognized staff members' individual tenures with TSAHC.  22 

We continued good management practices, such as 23 

performance reviews and issuing RFPs for necessary 24 

services. 25 
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So that's what we did in fiscal year 2017.  Our 1 

targets for fiscal year 2018, major targets -- of course, 2 

we have a lot more than just these:  we want to find new 3 

local partners for Dave's ACT program and complete the 4 

construction and sale of more ACT and NSP homes; we want 5 

to successfully close the multifamily bond projects that 6 

are in process currently; build lender loyalty and manage 7 

the higher volume in the down payment assistance and MCC 8 

programs; we will continue rehabbing units at Rollins 9 

Martin as they become available; we want to meet our 10 

fundraising goals; and of course, continue the effective 11 

financial management and controls provided by our finance 12 

and accounting team; and then a new strategic plan for 13 

fiscal year 2019 will be created. 14 

I'm happy to answer any questions you might 15 

have. 16 

MR. JONES:  If you want Ms. Bayless to hang 17 

around, you've got to ask a lot of questions.  Otherwise, 18 

she's going to ride off into the sunset with the love of 19 

her life.  So any questions? 20 

(No response.) 21 

MR. JONES:  You're going to loose her and let 22 

her go? 23 

MR. ROMERO:  I think she's already got a big 24 

bucket list. 25 
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MR. JONES:  Mr. Dietz? 1 

MR. DIETZ:  I don't have any questions. 2 

MR. JONES:  Ms. Bayless, thank you. 3 

MS. Bayless:  Thank you. 4 

MR. JONES:  Okay.  I'm going to ask that those 5 

who are in attendance now please hang around and plan to 6 

return for the completion of our official agenda.  We 7 

won't be very long in this executive session, but we'd 8 

like everybody to return, if possible. 9 

It is 11:26 and we're going to go into 10 

executive session pursuant to Texas Government Code 11 

551.074, Personnel Matters. 12 

(Whereupon, at 11:26, the meeting was recessed, 13 

to reconvene this same day, Thursday, September 14, 2017, 14 

following conclusion of the executive session.) 15 

MR. JONES:  It is now 11:41, and the Texas 16 

State Affordable Housing Corporation is back into open 17 

session. 18 

Tab item number 5:  Presentation, discussion 19 

and possible approval of a resolution Presentation, 20 

Discussion and Possible approval of a resolution to 21 

restate, ratify, and affirm the officers of the 22 

Corporation, including ratification of hiring to fill 23 

the position of executive vice president, and to designate 24 

and restate the signature and approval authority of 25 
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officers of the Corporation. 1 

MR. LONG:  Mr. Chairman, thank you again. 2 

So a couple of things with this resolution.  3 

First, as Liz mentioned when she was talking about the 4 

strategic plan, she alluded to the fact that there's 5 

changes to the executive vice president position.  6 

Obviously, we are sad to say that Liz is not only leaving 7 

the organization but she's leaving the workforce.  She is 8 

retiring so that she can pursue other activities that are 9 

a little bit more fun than getting up every morning and 10 

driving in Austin traffic.  But we hate to see her leave 11 

and we're going to really miss her, and at the same time 12 

we understand that it's an opportunity, and I'm just 13 

jealous of her, so I'll leave it with that. 14 

As a result, though, we need to go back and 15 

annually typically have the Board reauthorize our officers 16 

and signature authorities, and as a result of that, I'm 17 

also pleased to announce that Janie Taylor will be taking 18 

over as executive vice president.  And so this resolution 19 

before you reaffirms the officers of myself and Melinda, 20 

Laura Ross as corporate secretary, and Cynthia Gonzalez as 21 

assistant secretary, but also adds Janie Taylor effective 22 

the 16th of September.  Liz's last day is the 15th of 23 

September, tomorrow, so it effectively asks that Janie 24 

Taylor be authorized to become executive vice president 25 
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and with all the signature authorities that go with that, 1 

effective Saturday the 16th, so we will have no gap in 2 

authority or anything at the Corporation in the 3 

transition. 4 

With that, Mr. Chairman, that is essentially 5 

the resolution before you.  I'd ask the Board to approve 6 

that so that we can continue to conduct business as we do. 7 

MR. JONES:  Any questions or discussion? 8 

(No response.) 9 

MR. JONES:  do the deed. 10 

MR. ROMERO:  I'll move to approve the motion as 11 

presented. 12 

MR. DIETZ:  And I'll second. 13 

MR. JONES:  It's been moved and seconded.  Any 14 

further discussion by the Board? 15 

(No response.) 16 

MR. JONES:  Any public comment on item 5? 17 

(No response.) 18 

MR. JONES:  Hearing none, all in favor of 19 

approval say aye. 20 

(A chorus of ayes.) 21 

MR. JONES:  It passes unanimously.  Thank you. 22 

And congratulations, Ms. Janie Taylor. 23 

(Applause.) 24 

MR. ROMERO:  And congratulations to Liz. 25 
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(Applause.) 1 

MR. LONG:  Under other business, obviously I 2 

would like to take a minute to recognize Liz.  Liz has 3 

been with us for seven years.  She actually started seven 4 

years ago this month, so she has been here about seven 5 

years and a week.  Liz, as I said earlier, will be greatly 6 

missed.  She has been a huge asset to this organization 7 

and she's seen us move in the right direction, a lot of 8 

that because of her leadership and her commitment to the 9 

organization. 10 

I'm not going to spend a lot of time going over 11 

Liz's history.  We actually had the opportunity to have a 12 

staff luncheon on Monday, and we surprised Liz, and I must 13 

say it really was a surprise that her husband, Jim Bayless 14 

showed up.  She walked in the room and didn't even see him 15 

and he was standing right in front of her.  She said, What 16 

have you got for me?  And I said, Well, we've got a 17 

surprise.  And she said, What?  I said, He's standing 18 

right in front of you. 19 

(General talking and laughter.) 20 

MR. LONG:  So we had a chance to have a 21 

farewell luncheon with Liz on Monday.  This is really an 22 

opportunity for the Board to have a chance to say farewell 23 

to Liz, recognize her, and Mr. Jones, I'm going to turn it 24 

over to you as chairman to present Liz with a couple of 25 
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things that we also have for her. 1 

MR. JONES:  I'll save my remarks for the end, 2 

but I have here, Ms. Bayless.  The State of Texas, the 3 

Governor: To all to whom these presence shall come, 4 

greetings.  Know ye that this official recognition is 5 

presented to Elizabeth "Liz" Bayless, in recognition of 6 

and appreciation for the years of meritorious service to 7 

the State of Texas as a member of the Texas State 8 

Affordable Housing Corporation, 2010 to 2017.  In 9 

testimony whereof, I have signed my name and caused the 10 

seal of the State of Texas to be affixed at the City of 11 

Austin this 5th day of September 2017.  Signed:  Greg 12 

Abbott, Governor of Texas. 13 

(Applause.) 14 

MR. JONES:  Mr. Dietz. 15 

MR. DIETZ:  I've got something for you also. 16 

The State of Texas, a certificate of 17 

recognition presented to Liz Bayless on the occasion of 18 

your retirement as executive vice president of the Texas 19 

State Affordable Housing Corporation, the Texas House of 20 

Representatives thanks you for your years of outstanding 21 

service to your fellow Texans.  And it's signed by Joe 22 

Straus, the Speaker of the House, on September 14, 2017. 23 

MS. BAYLESS:  That's wonderful. 24 

(Applause.) 25 
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MR. DIETZ:  I'll finish my comments by saying I 1 

don't know if this is true or not but I read somewhere -- 2 

probably somewhere on the internet -- that every seven 3 

years your body basically regenerates all of its cells, so 4 

you entered here as one person and you're leaving as 5 

another. 6 

(General talking and laughter.) 7 

MR. JONES:  Mr. Romero. 8 

MR. ROMERO:  Thank you for your time.  You've 9 

helped the Corporation move down the road and you're 10 

leaving some big shoes to fill and I'm sure Janie will do 11 

a good job in filling those shoes.  But please come back 12 

and visit. 13 

MS. BAYLESS:  I certainly will.  Thank you. 14 

MR. JONES:  I understand that you were in 15 

Washington, D.C. before you came here, and we appreciate 16 

it.  It's very rare that we have successful denizens of 17 

the swamp return home intact with their integrity and 18 

their dignity all still in place. 19 

But we do thank you for coming here to TSAHC, 20 

the Texas State Affordable Housing Corporation, and we 21 

will miss you.  And I'm sure that you played a hand in 22 

helping the rest of the staff members, as well Ms. Janie 23 

Taylor prepare for what we're about to embark on from this 24 

point on.  Thank you so much, Liz. 25 
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MS. BAYLESS:  Well, you're very welcome.  It 1 

has been a privilege, so thank you. 2 

MR. JONES:  It's been our honor. 3 

Are there any other comments?  I know you guys 4 

had a party to do it. 5 

Again, any final comments? 6 

MR. LONG:  No, Mr. Chairman. 7 

MR. JONES:  From the Board? 8 

(No response.) 9 

MR. JONES:  Thank you all again for being here. 10 

 Thank you, Ms. King.  Her house was demolished in Port 11 

Aransas, and they've got a lot of rebuilding before her 12 

and her husband.  She was one where the eye came in at 13 

Category 4, and so we wish her the best.  And I know that 14 

she's going to be like the rest of the Texans in Port 15 

Arkansas, Rockport and other areas:  We will rebuild. 16 

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 17 

Mr. JONES:  So having said that, this meeting 18 

is now adjourned. 19 

(Whereupon, at 11:51 a.m., the meeting was 20 

adjourned.) 21 
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